BIG SANDY ANNUAL MEETING MINUTES
JULY 6, 2013
Attendance:  Maria Civita, Chris & Leigh Fisher, Lauren Gilbert, Sandra & Bruce Maeder, Michael McDonnell, Paul & Linda Mishkin, George & Jo Osgood, Paul Paget, Sandy & Susan Prince, Al & Debbie Villanucci, Bill & Bickie Webster, Debbie Bushway, Wayne Lucier, George & Pat Dehner, Chris & Hope Straw, Ed Lewis, Eric Miller
Proxy Votes:  None
Copies of the 2012 Annual Meeting Minutes, the 2013 Annual Meeting Agenda, and the 2013 Treasurer’s Report were available to members in hardcopy.

President’s Report: 
The meeting was called to order, and a quorum verified by Chris Fisher.  He thanked the volunteer leadership for their service to the Association, with special recognition to Debbie Villanucci for her performance this year as Treasurer. He noted that Debbie is a very good steward of the Association’s funds, including her special attention to controlling fees charged by our savings institution. He also thanked Bruce Maeder and George Osgood for their diligence in maintaining the road. The Board had invited the Lakes Environmental Association (LEA), of which Big Sandy Association is a member, to present at this year’s meeting. Chris Fisher introduced Peter Lovell, Director of the LEA.
LEA:

Peter Lovell stated that the LEA does more work on Highland Lake than any other lake in the State.  Through recent testing, it has been discovered that Highland Lake is extremely fragile, with major oxygen depletion. LEA is looking at lake health from bottom sediment analysis (iron/aluminum/nutrients) via "gleo" and "sediment analysis" tests. LEA provides many services including boat inspection, free property consults, Holt Pond Preserve and Pondicherry Park.  They also begin education activities early, having educated 1,100 kids in the Maine School System. While there is no milfoil in Highland Lake, in the Songo River/Brandy Pond they have 8 full time people harvesting milfoil. LEA is playing hardball with the people who don't follow the shore-land zoning rules.  They are a membership organization, which means they are funded predominantly by donations; they don't receive much federal or state money. Peter said that the decisions of thousands of people combine to affect the health of any lake. People should not try to just “meet the minimum requirements”, but should want to do as much as possible to preserve our lakes and shorelines.
Earlier this year, Colin from the LEA visited the Big Sandy beach area at the request of the Board.  He observed that the berm is beginning to erode and break down.  Peter agreed and recommended planting along our beach and/or creating one or two main access points to the beach.  He said that they would be happy to make specific recommendations on how to accomplish this - the Board will follow up on that offer.  He then took questions and left LEA information packets for pickup by interested Big Sandy Members.  Note that there is a link to the LEA website from our Big Sandy website.
Acceptance of 2012 Minutes

A motion to accept the 2012 minutes as written was made, seconded, and the 2012 minutes were unanimously approved.
Treasurer’s Report:
Debbie Villanucci provided copies of the Association financial reports, including the Profit and Loss statement, the status of invoices submitted to association members, Total Expenses by Payee, and the most recent bank statement. She indicated that not all Association members had paid their dues, but did not discuss names as she may have last minute checks in her mailbox back in Massachusetts. Receipts from Association members, including dues and plowing, came to $10,127.67. Payments for 2012-2013 came to $17,841.78. The current checking account balance is $12,774.41.
Plowing and Snow Report:
Eric Miller gave the plowing report and said there were 13 winter users for the 2012-2013 season. As usual, Mike Ward did a great job with road plowing. The winter plowing season is December 1 - April 1. The cost was the same as the previous year, approximately $3025. The association covered 25%, Lombard's paid $200, and winter users pay the remainder. Eric will be contacting people earlier this season since last year some Members signed up late last year and it created issues with billing – please inform Eric as soon as you know you’ll be at Big Sandy during the 2013-2014 winter plowing season.
Note that there is a $50/weekend plowing fee if you decide to come up and didn’t pay for the winter plowing season. This fee does not apply to members coming up solely for the purpose of checking on their cottage after a major storm or other emergency.
Dock Manager’s Report:
Al Villanucci reported that the dock was still in good shape, a small amount of maintenance having been done, and that there are still two spaces available.  If anyone is interested, please contact Al via Debbie Villanucci's email address. Additionally, there is perceived interest in making the unused slips available to members short term / over weekends.  This idea will be discussed with the Board / current dock slip holders before the season ends.

New Business:

1. Beach Clean-up: Chris Fisher described the trial beach clean-up done by Mike Ward of Four Seasons Maintenance, then opened the issue up for discussion, asking if everyone was pleased with the work Mike did.  Paul Mishkin commented that it's a good idea since there is typically a small group of people who clean the beach, so there is a fairness aspect to having a contractor do the cleanup.  Ed Lewis said that at something like $7/member, it is clearly worth the cost. Lauren asked what we do if we need the contactor a second time due to a storm; general consensus was that unusual events like late major storms requiring follow-on beach cleaning can be addressed by the Board if/when they arise. A motion to hire a contractor annually to clean the beach between Memorial Day and mid-June was made, seconded and unanimously approved.

2. Kayak Rack: The kayak rack at the beach is owned by the Laverty's who have generously opened use to Members when there are open spaces. Chris Fisher suggested that the Association offer maintenance of the rack (applying sealer, tightening bolts as necessary, etc), with Chris doing the work. Some members were concerned with this as a liability issue (vice a cost issue).  After lengthy debate, Al Villanucci suggested that we table the discussion for some future time.

3.  Road Assessment/Road Committee Report: George Osgood discussed the road condition and preparations for the major road work planned after Labor Day.  He and  Bruce received 3 bids for the work, which also includes the apron to Upper Ridge which is starting to develop sinkholes and break up.  Rubberized crack filling/hot top was recommended in way of any cracks to further preserve other areas of the paved road if, once everyone has paid the road assessment and repairs contracted, enough money remains. It was suggested, after discussing the 3 bids, we put faith in our road committee and let them decide which contractor to select. Chris Fisher stated that the Treasurer will send out one bill this year, with two due dates: the 2nd road assessment of $250.00 will be due September 1, 2013, and the normal dues will be due January 1, 2014. A motion to approve setting the date of the 2nd road assessment to September 1, 2013 was made, seconded and unanimously approved.
4. Launching watercraft at beach:  Chris Fisher raised the topic of launching watercraft at the community beach.  LEA pointed out that our beach is not a stable access for vehicles; trailer wheels will further erode the berm and bring unwanted road salts and sediment into the lake.  It was therefore proposed that Members consider prohibiting use of the beach as a boat launch, the primary concern being long term erosion of the beach. 

Member discussion ensued: Al Villanucci reported seeing vehicles get stuck and thinks we should cease trailer-launching so as to protect the beach. Paul Mishkin also launches his boat from the beach and doesn't see the need for concern, noting that any incident is diminimus; he wanted to know if this discussion was generated from the boat that broke loose last year (Chris Fisher verified that the concern is not due to any specific incident). Lauren Gilbert said that every incident is diminimus, but cumulative damage must be considered. Debbie Bushway noted that a boat ramp was discussed 45 years ago, but crushed stone was never put down and the area shouldn't be used that way because it was never established / maintained as a launching area. Sandy Prince requested that the Board verify that the docking company does not launch the docking system using trailers on the beach.
Ed Lewis made a motion to prohibit launching any watercraft at the beach that cannot be carried into the water by hand. The motion was seconded and approved with 9 Members in favor; 7 opposed.  

Paul Paget suggested that the made a motion that the issue go to the general Membership for another vote on the subject (perhaps via email).  This was discussed as The motion was seconded and approved pending the Board took an action to determine whether such a motion is valid (see Appendix B).
New Candidates for Office:  There were no new candidates for Office.  A motion to re-elect the current Officers was made, seconded and unanimously approved.

Chris Fisher – President & Director

Al Villanucci – Director

Ed Lewis – Director

Treasurer – Debbie Villanucci

Secretary – Leigh Fisher
Webmaster - Maria Civita

Dues:  A motion was made to keep dues at $250 for 2013-2014.  The motion was seconded and approved by voice vote.  
Other:  Linda Mishkin reported that the Dailey's had passed along a concern with the fireworks the evening before, in regards to both curfew and cleanup. Chris Fisher said the Association Courtesies noted that quiet time is between the hours of 11-7, and cleanup should be a common courtesy.  These courtesies are available on the Big Sandy website, and all Members are encouraged to review them.

The Grant's had emailed a concern with the speed limit on the road not being obeyed. General consensus was that this remains a problem, and it was agreed that speed limit compliance be reinforced here in the minutes, and that all members are encouraged to raise awareness of the speed limit to visiting guests and family members.
There being no other business, Chris Fisher adjourned the meeting at approximately 12:20 p.m with the following comments:
· Please do not make the volunteer Association Leadership, particularly the Treasurer, jobs harder by paying dues and assessments late; in some cases this is done the day before the Annual Meeting, a practice not in keeping with respectful participation as Association Members.

· For those who are able, please consider paying your annual dues along with the road assessment on September 1st, so that the Association has all necessary funds to enter into a contract for road repair services, preferably with a good margin in the bank account for emergent needs.
The date for the next annual meeting will be determined by the Board and communicated with adequate notice for membership planning.   
APPENDIX A TO 2013 BIG SANDY ANNUAL MEETING MINUTES
Officers and Directors for 2013-2014:

Chris Fisher, President and Board Member

4 Perennial Way

Scarborough, ME 04074
Bridgton phone: 207-607-9200
Other phone:  207-883-8369 (R) 

E-mail:  Lncfisher@GWI.net  

Ed Lewis, Board Member

8 Dodge Drive

West Hartford, CT 06107

Bridgton phone:  207-647-3661 

Other phone: 860-521-4263

E-mail:  edward_lewis@comcast.net
Al Villanucci, Board Member
47 Grace Street 

Malden, MA 02148

Bridgton phone:  207-647-2385 

Other phone:  781-324-5599 (R)

E-mail:  avcoelectric@aol.com
Debbie Villanucci, Treasurer

47 Grace Street 

Malden, MA 02148

Bridgton phone:  207-647-2385 

Other phone:  781-324-5599 (R)

E-mail:  dv99999999@aol.com
APPENDIX B TO 2013 BIG SANDY ANNUAL MEETING MINUTES

Action assigned to the Board - Determine whether the motion to take the question of beach launching of boats to the membership for another vote is a valid motion.

This action was taken by the Board at the Annual Meeting and is satisfied by the following excerpts, paraphrased in some cases, from Robert’s Rules of Order.

· “A meeting might never end if those who were defeated in one vote could repeatedly try to overturn the decision by making the group vote on the same matter over and over. For this reason, it’s a rule of parliamentary procedure that once a motion has come up and been disposed of at a meeting, another motion that raises the same question can’t be brought up at the same meeting in the normal way.”
· “Another important principle is that, as a protection against instability – arising, for example, from such factors as a slight variation in attendance – the requirements for changing a previous action are generally greater than those for taking the action in the first place.”
· “If a motion has been either adopted or defeated during a meeting, and at least one member who voted on the winning side wants to have the vote reconsidered, such a member may make the motion to Reconsider.”

· “Suppose that, after a meeting is over, you feel the assembly made the wrong decision when it adopted some motion.  At the next meeting, you may make a motion to Rescind the approval.  Alternatively [if you take issue with some aspect(s) of a previously adopted motion], you may make a motion to Amend Something Previously Adopted.  You may make either of these motions regardless of how you voted on the original motion.  If previous notice is not given of the intent to make one of these motions, adoption of the motion requires either 2/3rd vote or a majority of entire membership, whichever is smaller.  If previous notice is given, a majority vote is all that is required for adoption.”
The motion made at this year’s Annual Meeting to take the launching boats at the beach issue to the general membership was made by a member voting against the adopted motion.  As such, the motion was not valid and will need to be made again next year in some form, either with previous notice, or during the 2014 Annual Meeting.
